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Item #:  29__  
 
 

Staff Report 
 
REQUEST FROM DICKSON JENSEN FOR SIDEWALK WAIVER ADJACENT 

THE BRICKTOWNE DEVELOPMENT 
 

September 8, 2020 
 
BACKGROUND: 
 
City Council reviewed the request from Dickson Jensen on August 18th to waive 
sidewalks requirements or to have the City at its cost fill in drainage ditches which 
necessitates constructing a storm sewer system along his frontage. The original 
staff report with background on timelines and related attachments are included 
with this report.  In response to the August 18th meeting, City Council tabled the 
request to review the cost of modifying the drainage ditch.  Staff also has provided 
additional information in this report regarding the irregular nature of Mr. Jensen’s 
request and the City’s development standards.   
 
DEVELOPER’S RESPONSBILTIES:  
 
The first issue at hand is the presence of a drainage ditch and its condition along 
the southern frontage of the Brick Towne project.   The City’s widening project of 
Highway 69 was coordinated with and approved by the Iowa DOT. The current 
configuration of the ditch meets SUDAS requirements and was accepted by both 
the City and IDOT in 2019.  The City’s agreement for Brick Towne did not include 
any specific improvement requirement for the frontage by the City. Despite this, 
City staff reached out to the developer’s representatives to create a “bench” for 
the developer to more easily install a sidewalk per their approved Site 
Development Plan.  This bench was approved by IDOT for construction of the 
sidewalk originally and the developer received a permit for sidewalk construction 
in September 2019. However, after the developer delayed the sidewalk 
construction during the fall of 2019, the IDOT indicated that they would no longer 
accept the sidewalk configuration as originally approved. This led to the developer 
insisting that the City was responsible for improving the right-of-way for the 
developer, despite no design deficiency of the ditch per engineering standards.  
 
As discussed below in more detail, securing permits to complete work that 
was designed by an applicant’s civil engineer is not a city responsibility and 
it is the property owner’s responsibility to propose and construct 
improvements in compliance with City standards. As staff has indicated to 
Mr. Jensen over the past two years, we are asking for the developer to complete 
the project per the plans that were submitted by the developer and approved by 
the City. City staff does not have discretion to vary from adopted standards nor 
have the expectations changed since the approvals. Staff can accept minor 
changes consistent with the standards of the City, such as placing the sidewalk 
in an easement adjacent to the right-of-way.  The City did not plan for or indicate 
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that the drainage ditch would be filled by the City at any time during the project 
review of Brick Towne and construction of HWY 69 widening.  The developer’s 
request to fill the ditch now would have been a developer requirement not 
a City requirement if this had been suggested at the outset of the project.  
 
The City expects developers to make improvements necessary to complete 
infrastructure through its subdivision ordinance standards. The default 
expectation is to meet urban street frontage improvement requirements that 
include sidewalks/trails, curb and gutter, storm sewer, paving, water, and sanitary 
sewer at the developer’s cost.  However, in an effort to reduce costs for a 
developer, the City generally allows for rural street sections with drainage ditches 
to remain with a project when it meets a street design requirement and the 
developer makes accommodations to meet other requirements.   
 
When this situation comes up, individual project developer’s respond in a 
manner that works for their project and meets City standards. Examples of 
12 recent projects that range from Menards choosing at their cost to fill a 
ditch to a developer providing a sidewalk easement in lieu of dedicating 
right-of-way are included in Exhibit A. The fact an applicant cannot 
complete a design they proposed to meet a standard does not create a 
reason or an excuse for the City to waive a standard, this would allow for 
applicants to continually design something they have no intention of 
completing and then ask for waiver at the end of a project. 
 
COST TO ENCLOSE DRAINAGE DITCH ALONG HIGHWAY 69: 
 
The City’s Public Works Department reviewed the drainage conditions and road 
design of Highway 69 to evaluate costs for filling the drainage ditch as requested 
by City Council.  Filling the ditch would require installing a piped storm sewer 
system and rebuilding a portion of Highway 69 (S. Duff) to modify the profile.  
Public Works estimates approximately 1,000 feet of frontage would at an 
estimated cost of $480,000 to meet the drainage needs of the area. Exhibit B 
is a memo from Public Works describing the work in more detail.   
 
Staff notes that because of the need to add a storm sewer for water conveyance 
if the ditch is enclosed, there would be no impact to the drainage in the area as it 
would be designed to carry the same capacity needed within the ditch to connect 
to the storm sewer culvert added at 3515 South Duff as part of the widening 
project that then connects to a drainage channel on the east side of Duff.  
 
3505 SOUTH DUFF AVENUE (NEW PENTECOSTAL CHURCH) 
 
The property to the south of Brick Towne is the New Pentecostal Church, which 
is in the process of completing an addition.  City Council questioned impacts on 
drainage and sidewalks for this site as part of the Brick Towne discussion on the 
18th. The church project included approval of plat of survey for a conveyance 
parcel, a three-year sidewalk deferral, and a minor site development plan in June 
2017. This project was approved before final approval of Brick Towne and before 
plans and specifications for the HWY 69 widening were approved. The approved 
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plans for the church designed by the applicant’s civil engineer include a sidewalk 
within the HWY 69 ditch area, similar to Brick Towne.  Their driveway crosses the 
ditch to access Highway 69 with a culvert in place to convey water to the south. 
 
The applicant is required to have completed the sidewalk by May 2020 and prior 
to receiving an occupancy permit for their addition. It is the primary outstanding 
requirement for the church to complete their addition and receive an occupancy 
permit. 
 
The church has the same options as Brick Towne to fulfill their sidewalk 
construction requirements.  They may construct the sidewalk per their approved 
plan in the ditch, if approved by IDOT or they could route the sidewalk in an 
easement in their front yard if it cannot be routed through the ditch. As discussed 
above, filling the ditch would likely not be viable without adding storm sewer and 
it would be the most expensive option for building a sidewalk.  The sidewalk is 
required to transition to and match connection points with Brick Towne to the 
north, depending on the its final design.  
 
STAFF COMMENTS: 
 
The applicant requests two distinct waivers.  The first is for a vacant commercial 
lot at the northern end of the development abutting Kum & Go.  This sidewalk is 
required be installed this fall to meet the City’s three-year deferral policy and to 
connect to the existing sidewalk installed by Kum & Go.  The second is for the 
southern residential frontage that also requires completion of the sidewalk per the 
approved plans and the occupancy of apartment buildings in the Brick Towne 
project.  Staff described four options in the original staff report that is attached.   
 
Staff finds there is no basis for deferring the vacant commercial frontage 
as it is the same as many development situations across the City. 
Additionally, there is little chance the sidewalk would need to be torn up 
during construction as suggested by the developer because access will 
likely only come from the abutting Kum & Go property rather than an 
additional driveway from South Duff.  
 
Staff does not find that waiving the southern frontage is warranted per the 
Chapter 23 requirements as a developer is responsible for implementing 
improvements and adjusting projects to comply with standards as part of 
the ordinary approval process. 
 
Staff supports Option 3, which is to have the developer complete their 
sidewalk improvement requirements per City standards. The cost of 
constructing the sidewalk by the applicant is estimated at approximately 
$10,000 for the southern frontage per correspondence with the applicant. 
All of the other options include additional cost and time to compete.  Staff believes 
the applicant’s most efficient means of meeting the requirements along the south 
frontage is to amend their site plan and place the sidewalk within five feet of 
current front yard within a sidewalk easement or additional ROW.  There is not 
impact to the setback or front yard requirements by implementing this option.     
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Exhibit A-Recent Projects 
S. 5th Street 

Aldi Site-placed sidewalk on private property within easement to avoid ROW dedication and 
changes to setbacks. 

SE. 16th Street 

Menards- filled in ditch along SE 16th Street and constructed sidewalk in the ROW 

El Azteca- placed sidewalk on private property within easement to avoid drainage ditch 

Fairfield Inn- placed sidewalk on private property within easement to avoid drainage ditch 

Hampton Inn- placed sidewalk on private property within easement to avoid drainage ditch 

Townplace Suites- placed sidewalk on private property within easement to avoid drainage 
ditch 

Kum -n- Go- placed sidewalk on private property within easement to avoid drainage ditch 

Sherman Williams- placed sidewalk on private property within easement to avoid drainage 
ditch 

 

G.W Carver 

Scenic Valley- placed sidewalk on private property within easement to avoid drainage ditch 

The Irons – graded ditch and installed shared use path within the ROW 

 

Hyde Avenue /190th Street 

Hayden’s Crossing- placed sidewalk on private property within easement to avoid drainage 
ditch 

Quarry Estates- placed sidewalk on private property within easement to avoid drainage ditch 

Vintage Coop-regraded site and ditch, placed sidewalk outside of right-of-way, but constructed 
required crossing at intersection of 190th and Hyde within righ-of-way 
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Exhibit B 
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Exhibit C 

 
Streetview of current conditions of Brick Towne South frontage.  
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Item #:  _29_ 

Staff Report 

REQUEST FROM DICKSON JENSEN FOR SIDEWALK WAIVER ADJACENT 
THE BRICKTOWNE DEVELOPMENT 

August 18, 2020 

BACKGROUND: 

The Bricktowne project was approved in 2017 and included a development 
agreement along with subsequent Final Plat and Planned Residence District 
(PRD) Major Site Development Plan approvals.  (Attachment A: Location Map) 
The construction of Highway 69 improvements by the City and the installation of 
five-foot sidewalks by the developer are components of the development 
agreement and the project approvals. Based upon the City’s Municipal Code 
standards and the associated agreements for the project, staff informed the 
property owner, Dickson Jensen, in July 2020 that staff would no longer issue 
building permits and grant apartment occupancy permits for the site due to the 
lack of construction of the required sidewalk.  

In response to the City staff comments, Mr. Jensen requests that City Council 
waive the requirement for installation of the sidewalks for reasons related to 
conditions of the ditch in the right-of-way and that the sidewalk does not connect 
to other areas. The request describes a number of different requests related to 
the two individual segments of sidewalks, one segment is for the residential area 
at the south end of the site and one segment for the commercial area at the north 
end of the site. (Attachment B: Developer’s Request) 

Development of the site was first addressed with approval of a contract rezoning 
development agreement in November 2016 when the site was rezoned from 
Highway-Oriented Commercial to Residential High Density, subsequently 
modified to a PRD zoning district. As part of the rezoning process the City entered 
into an agreement outlining certain restrictions on use of the site, developer 
obligations for public improvements and additional regional stormwater 
improvements, and City of Ames obligations for Highway 69 improvements. 

The agreement specifically calls out sidewalk improvements, including off-site 
improvements across the cemetery frontage, as the developer’s responsibility 
based upon phasing of the project or as approved by City Council. (Attachment 
C-See Section III).  The commercial frontage sidewalk is required within 12 
months of completing the road.  The agreement did not specify any specific 
conditions regarding the adjacent right-of-way following the completion of the 
road improvements.    Section V. also notes that the plans were conceptual in 
nature and subsequent approvals would conform to City standards.
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The Developer proceeded to seek Preliminary Plat and Site Development Plan 
approval for the site in July 2017. City Council approved the project plans 
consistent with City Subdivision standards of Chapter 23 for sidewalk installation 
and a Major Site Development Plan showing the planned improvements of front 
yard landscaping and sidewalk along Highway 69 as a developer improvement. 
The final plat was approved in November of 2017 and included the City’s standard 
sidewalk deferral agreement (Attachment D) allowing for posting of financial 
security and up to a three-year deferral, including the ability for the City to withhold 
permits if the sidewalks are not completed.       
 
The City started construction of the Highway 69 improvements in the summer of 
2018. City engineering staff communicated with the developer’s representative 
during the design of the project and during its construction about the ditch design 
and leaving a flat “bench” along the property’s frontage to allow for sidewalk 
installation. The Iowa Department of Transportation and City of Ames accepted 
the highway improvements as complete in October 2019 and closed out the 
project at that time. Staff responded to complaints about slope stability in the 
spring of 2020. There is currently a bench that is rough graded in the right-of-way 
for the sidewalk.   
 
The developer started development of the project at the south entrance to the 
project at Jade Street and received the first apartment building occupancy 
approval in January 2019, with the condition that front yard landscaping and 
sidewalk installation were still needed. (Attachment E-Site Plan) Subsequently, 
five additional buildings have received an occupancy permit and two other 
buildings are still under construction.  A Kum & Go station was constructed at the 
north end of the site at the Crystal Street intersection with the required sidewalk 
in 2019.  
 
The developer received a permit from DOT for the sidewalk in September 2019.  
The developer later received correspondence from DOT in April 2020 stating DOT 
wanted four feet of separation from the sidewalk to the top of the ditch backslope. 
The developer then indicated to City staff that he felt the ditch was unsafe and 
the developer would not install the sidewalk. Staff indicated the developer was 
responsible for any needed improvements to meet DOT requirements and the 
sidewalk was still required per the approved plans and agreements. Staff also 
indicated that an alternative location would be acceptable as a sidewalk 
easement or a dedication of five additional feet of right-of-way to meet all 
standards.   
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OPTIONS: 
 
OPTION 1: 
Waiver of 500 feet of sidewalk at south end of the site and defer the 
construction of the commercial frontage until development of that portion 
of the site. (Applicant’s Request #1) 
 
The developer takes issue with the timing and constructability of the sidewalk 
installation. The developer states that the sidewalk in front of 120 Jade Street is 
not constructible with the ditch in its current condition and it should be waived as 
a requirement due to this condition The developer also prefers to wait to construct 
the commercial sidewalk until there is development on the site 
 
With this option the developer would not build most of the sidewalk that was 
originally required.  City Council would have to grant the waiver of sidewalk 
construction per requirements of the Subdivision Code that it is impracticable to 
construct at this time and require financial security for its future construction or 
waive the improvement in its entirety.    
 
 
OPTION 2: 
Defer construction to coordinate with a future sidewalk in front of the 
cemetery (Applicant Request #2). 
 
The developer indicates as a separate option that all sidewalks could be deferred 
until the City completes the intervening segment of sidewalk in front of the 
cemetery.  In the original development agreement, the Developer was also 
responsible for constructing this segment as well. However, due to the lack of 
right-of-way after construction of Highway 69 the developer is not required to 
complete this segment as additional space is needed for the sidewalk to be 
installed.   The City could choose to program a future sidewalk project to fill the 
gap or wait for future development on the site to trigger sidewalk improvements. 
There is no CIP project for this sidewalk gap at this time to coordinate with the 
developer’s requirement. 
 
With this option the Council would need to agree to an amendment to the 
agreement to outline what coordination is required and timing for performance by 
the Developer.  This option does not seem to address the Developer’s concern 
about the right-of-way condition and DOT’s request for additional space.  The 
Public Works Department has no intention to modify the ditch from its current 
design.     
 
OPTION 3: 
Require completion of the sidewalks by the developer per the original 
development agreement 
 
Completion of sidewalks is a developer responsibility for all new subdivisions and 
developments within the City.  The City established an expectation of completing 
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the sidewalk concurrent with development and within 12 months of completing 
the road project. Although the developer does not feel the ditch condition is 
satisfactory, the project was reviewed and accepted by the City and DOT as 
complete in October 2019.  The developer is then responsible for completing the 
north commercial segment by October 2020.  Additionally, the City agreed to 
allow for temporary deferral based upon the standard sidewalk agreement until 
occupancy of the apartment buildings or three years, whichever comes first.  Eight 
apartment buildings have received final or temporary occupancy without 
completion of the sidewalk along Jade. The three-year deadline will be reached 
in November 2020.  
 
Due to these agreements and City codes, the developer is responsible for 
completing the improvements regardless of right-of-way conditions. The City 
would accept the original sidewalk location or an adjusted location to 
accommodate the DOT’s separation requirement.  To enforce this option, the 
City could withhold permits for non-compliance or even use the posted 
financial security to complete the improvements by the City at the 
developer’s expense.   
 
OPTION 4: 
Accept developer cash-in-lieu and land dedication 
 
The City Council could accept a cash-in-lieu payment for the 500 feet of sidewalk 
near Jade to be completed at the time of a future city project for sidewalks in front 
of the cemetery. Additional space (approximately 5’) is also needed to allow for 
the construction of the sidewalk and meet DOT guidance with dedication of an 
easement or right-of-way. This option would require the City to obtain an 
easement across the cemetery frontage and plan for an infill sidewalk to be 
constructed, or wait for future improvements at the cemetery to match up with the 
Bricktowne project. The developer has not indicated that they would support this 
option at this time. 
 
Staff believes this option would require the payment and dedication of additional 
space in a relatively short time frame in order to allow the issuance of upcoming 
apartment building permits. Staff would need to prepare a formal estimate and 
complete agreements with the developer to accomplish this option.  
 
STAFF COMMENTS 
 
Staff has been in contact with the developer for at least a year and a half to have 
the south segment of sidewalk installed. The granting of occupancy permits has 
continually been based on the expectation of performance of constructing the 
sidewalk.  Staff has indicated the developer can complete the sidewalk per their 
approved plans or modify the plan to place it in an easement or in additional right-
of-way. Staff has tried to be flexible in terms of phasing and timing while 
maintaining compliance with City standards and agreements. 
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Upon notification to the developer in July that additional permits would not be 
granted, the applicant addressed City staff about their concerns about the ditch. 
The City did not specify or commit to any specific ditch condition other than 
providing the bench as was discussed originally with the applicant. Neither 
the developer nor staff identified any specific standards that have not been 
met for the highway project and does not believe the City is responsible for 
additional right-of-way work. Minor sloughing of the slopes from this past 
winter has been corrected. 
 
Staff supports Option 3 as being consistent with standard City practices.  
Additional delay or waiver of the installation is not consistent with standard 
policies of the City.  The developer is able to achieve the desired outcome with 
modifications to their plans or by implementing their own approved plans as is 
expected of all development. Completing the project would likely be at a lower 
cost by the applicant than by the City.    
 
Construction of the commercial sidewalk segment should occur consistent with 
the City’s standard requirements and the agreement, which is October 2020.  The 
commercial sidewalk can easily be connected to the existing sidewalk segment 
in front of Kum & Go. 
 
If the City Council is interested in a partial deferral, staff would support 
Option 4 where the City has control and responsibility for its 
implementation.  Staff suggests that if this option is desirable that it would need 
to be agreed upon by the developer and executed with the City in relatively short 
amount of time, no later than September 22, 2020.  If it is not agreed to by then, 
the project would then be held to the original development timeframes for 
competition of sidewalks this fall.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



120 Jade Street

5' Sidewalk to be installed by Developer per Agreement.

Cemetery Frontage

5' Sidewalk to be installed by Developer.3117 S Duff Ave

´ Attachment A
Location & Sidewalk Exhibit



Attachment B: Developer's Request





Attachment C: Developer's Agreement























Attachment D: Sidewalk Agreement







Attachment E: Approved Site Plan with 120 Jade St Sidewalk
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Exhibit E: Continued
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